Katharine Wentworth Ruschenberger (1853-1943)

Suffragette and parishioner, buried in St. David's Churchyard Compiled by Susanna Gold

"Father, brother, husband, son, Vote for Amendment Number One!" — Rallying cry to amend the Pennsylvania State Constitution

"Proclaim liberty throughout all the land unto all the inhabitants thereof" — Original inscription on the Liberty Bell

"Establish justice and secure the blessings of liberty" — Inscription added to the Justice Bell

"The right of citizens of the United States to vote shall not be denied or abridged by the United States or by any State on account of sex. Congress shall have power to enforce this article by appropriate legislation."

- 19th amendment to the United States Constitution, 1920



Katharine Wentworth Ruschenberger. Photo by Ollie Hall. *Courtesy Swann Auction Galleries*.



The Justice Bell Washington Memorial Chapel, Valley Forge, PA. Photo by the National Park Service, courtesy of Melissa Callahan.

In the year 2020, the United States will celebrate the 100th anniversary of women's right to vote. It is noteworthy that one of St. David's accomplished parishioners, Katharine Wentworth Ruschenberger, was a leader in the movement. An active member of the Pennsylvania Woman Suffrage Association, Katharine commissioned at her own expense the "Justice Bell," a bronze replica of the Liberty Bell with which she toured the state of Pennsylvania in support of the proposed amendment to the Pennsylvania State Constitution—"Amendment Number One"—granting women full voting rights.

NOTE: This material was originally published in a booklet, in April 2016, by the Parish History and Archives Committee of St. David's (Radnor) Church, and is reprinted here with permission of the compilation's author.

25



A ceremonial casting of Justice Bell in the foundry at Meneely Bell Co. in Troy, NY on March 31, 1915, attended by Katharine, members of the Pennsylvania Woman Suffrage Association, and Katharine's 12-year-old niece, Catherine Wentworth. Library of Congress Prints and Photographs Division, LC-DIG-ggbain-18817.



A Model-T flatbed was specially adapted to hold the Bell and cart it more than 5,000 miles throughout Pennsylvania. Photo by Ollie Hall. *Courtesy Swann Auction Galleries.*

26

Known also as the "Women's Liberty Bell," or the "Suffrage Bell," the Justice Bell was made the same size and shape of the Liberty Bell, but with two significant differences: to the inscription on the original, "Proclaim liberty throughout all the land unto all the inhabitants thereof," Katharine added, "Establish justice and secure the blessings of liberty" to emphasize her own mission. In addition, Katharine arranged for the bell's clapper to be chained to the side of the bell. It was silenced—just like women's political voices were then—and would remain silent until women were granted their right to vote.

Katherine's three-month tour started in Sayre (Bradford County) and stopped in each of the 67 counties before ending in West Chester (Chester County) on November 2, 1915, the date of the referendum on the proposed amendment.



The Justice Bell on parade tour with supporters. Photos by Ollie Hall. *Courtesy Swann Auction Galleries.*





Crowd at Mahaffey, Note hay rack loaded with party from neighboring farms.

<text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text><text>



ABOVE: [Philadelphia] Evening Public Ledger (September 08, 1915), p. 1. LEFT: [Indiana, PA] Patriot (September 10, 1915), p. 3.

BELOW: Banners, sashes, and pennants accompanied parades and rallies across the state. Chester County Historical Society. West Chester, PA



28

Supported by "nickel and dime" contributions, the whistlestop tour was wildly popular, often making the front pages of the local newspapers. Great fanfare accompanied the arrival of the Bell with marching parades, bands, and appearances by local officials. Crowds rushed to see the remarkable Bell, hear the speeches, and buy souvenir miniature replicas. Cheers and chants of "Father, brother, husband, son, vote for Amendment Number One!" followed the Bell, appealing specifically to men, since they would be the ones participating in the referendum.

> Seed packets for yellow flowers like these—yellow was the signature color of the women's suffrage movement—were passed out along the parade route. *Courtesy of denise-ie*, http://stores.ebay. com/deniseie





Photo by Ollie Hall. Courtesy Swann Auction Galleries.

Chester County Historical Society, West Chester, PA.

29



The Justice Bell on tour in Washington, D.C., 1916. *Library of Congress Prints and Photographs Division, LC-DIG-hec-06745.*



"Just as the old bell in Independence Hall rang out the wonderful news of Independence in the long ago will this afternoon sound the triumphant note of women's equality. Miss Catherine Wentworth, of Roanoke, Va., will tug the rope that will move the clapper." [Philadelphia] *Evening Public Ledger* (September 25, 1920), p. 1.

Despite the popularity of Katharine's Justice Bell tour, the referendum to secure voting rights for the women of Pennsylvania lost by a narrow margin. Katharine did not give up hope, however, and turned her attention to the national stage, and continuing to tour with the Bell over the next several years at political rallies and events all the way from Illinois to Washington, DC. On June 5, 1919, the 19th Amendment to the United States Constitution was proposed; it would be ratified on August 26, 1920, finally guaranteeing the vote to all American women.

One month later, Katharine brought the Justice Bell to a celebration in Independence Square in Philadelphia with a crowd of thousands. After speeches by the governor, mayor, and Katherine herself, the clapper from the Bell was finally released. After so many years of being silenced, the Bell rang out loud and clear, not at the hands of Katherine, but instead, by those of her young niece Catherine Wentworth, now 17, who represented the next generation of women voters.

Before she died in 1943, Katharine stipulated in her will that the Justice Bell be put on permanent public display at Valley Forge National Historical Park. It continues to be on view at the base of the bell tower of the Washington Memorial Chapel in the park. Perhaps the Bell will ring out again on the 100th anniversary of the 19th Amendment in 2020.

Katharine is buried in St. David's churchyard along with several members of her prominent Wentworth family who lived on the original 200-acre farm near the current Strafford train station in Tredyffrin Township. The community of Strafford—and the name of the station stop—both came from the Wentworth family homestead with its elegant 1855 Greek Revival mansion where Katharine grew up, named for the family's English ancestors, the 1st and 2nd Earls of Strafford. Katharine moved from one prominent family to another when she married Charles Wister Ruschenberger, a descendent of John Wister, one of the first German colonists in the area and leader among Philadelphia's "First Families," who rests beside her.



Katharine Wentworth Ruschenberger's headstone is in lot 26 of St. David's churchyard. *Photo by Steve Dittmann*.





"Strafford," the Wentworth family homestead.
Illustrated in James B. Garrison, AIA, 6th Annual Town Tours & Village Walks, Strafford North, Tredyffrin Township Historical and Architectural Review Board, 10 August 2000.
This 1855 Greek revival mansion was built by William White, who lived in it for only two years before the Wentworth family acquired it. Strafford still stands on Homestead Road.

The Wentworth homestead was one of only three or four farms that occupied most of present day Strafford until the Pennsylvania Railroad began promoting summer and yearround residences for Philadelphians along its lines in the late nineteenth century.



Strafford Railroad Station, Old Eagle School Road and Crestline Road. Library of Congress, Prints & Photographs Division, HABS PA 268-5.

In the 1880s, the Pennsylvania Railroad renamed the stops on the Paoli Local, asking John Langdon Wentworth for permission to use his family homestead name, "Strafford," to replace the former name, "Eagle." This new name was more in keeping with the Welsh- and English-derived names assigned to the stops along this line. The building is an example of the late "Victorian Stick Style" or "American Style" architecture that was popular for new homes being built on the suburban Main Line at the time. It has served as the rail station since the 1880s, and has been on the National Register of Historic Places since 1984.

It [was once] believed that the building was originally built to serve as the Catalog Building at the 1876 Centennial Exhibition in Fairmount Park, and was purchased after the end of the Exhibition and eventually moved to its current location. [Subsequent research has shown this not to be the case].





Thomas Wentworth, 1st Earl of Strafford, after Sir Anthony van Dyck, oil on canvas, ca. 1633, 49° x 42 ½°. Given by Lord Craigmyle, 1938, NPG 2960. © National Portrait Gallery, London.

This is a copy of Van Dyck's portrait depicting Thomas Wentworth (1593-1641) as a strong military figure. Wentworth enjoyed a long political career in Parliament and as Lord Deputy of Ireland, earning the reputation as a tough and authoritative leader before being appointed Earl of Strafford by King Charles I in 1640. With a new tide change in Parliament, Strafford acquired a number of political enemies over his position of strengthening the power of the Crown over the People, which resulted in his execution. Thomas' only son, William, soon after succeeded his father as 2nd Earl of Strafford.

Bibliography

- Callahan, Melissa. "Commemorating the Justice Bell Tour," *Public History Year in Review*, 25 October 2015. http://march.rutgers.edu/2015/11/commemorating-the-justice-bell-tour/
- Garrison, James B., AIA. 6th Annual Town Tours & Village Walks, Strafford North, Tredyffrin Township Historical and Architectural Review Board, 10 August 2000.
- Goshorn, Bob. "Some Observations on the Strafford Railroad Station," *Tredyffrin Easttown History Club Quarterly* Vol. 25 No. 3 (July 1987): pp.105–11. http://tehistory.org/hqda/html/v25/v25n3p105.html.
- Holst, Holly Jean. "Silent No More: The Justice Bell," *Encyclopedia of Greater Philadelphia*, 29 June 2013. http://philadelphiaencyclopedia.org/archive/liberty-bell/justice-bell/.
- Kashatus, William C. "A prescient push for women's voting rights," [Philadelphia] Inquirer, 26 August 2010.
- Kennedy, Joseph S. "Women's rights symbol back home in Chesco," [Philadelphia] Inquirer, 14 March 2004.
- League of Women Voters of Delaware County. "The Justice Bell A Symbol of Women's Suffrage." http://delco.palwv. org/delco/about/justicebell.htm.
- Pickles, Cathy. "We All Know the Liberty Bell, but have you heard of the "Justice Bell?" National Women's History Museum, 2013. https://www.nwhm.org/blog/we-all-know-the-liberty-bell-but-have-you-heard-of-the-justice-bell/.

Rittner, Don. Troy. Charleston: Arcadia Publishing, 2007.

Exhibitions

"The Justice Bell," Washington Memorial Chapel, Valley Forge, PA. On permanent view.

- "1915 Woman Suffrage Campaign in Pennsylvania," Chester County Historical Society, November 2015 Summer 2016.
- "Independence Hall & Votes for Women," Liberty Bell Center, Independence National Historical Park, 2015.

33